# SIT Graduate Institute/SIT Study Abroad SIT Digital Collections

Capstone Collection

SIT Graduate Institute

Winter 2018

# The Experience of Transgender Students in Study Abroad Programming

Nicholas McIntyre

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcollections.sit.edu/capstones

Part of the <u>Accessibility Commons</u>, <u>Educational Assessment</u>, <u>Evaluation</u>, and <u>Research Commons</u>, <u>Gender and Sexuality Commons</u>, and the <u>Other International and Area Studies Commons</u>

#### Recommended Citation

McIntyre, Nicholas, "The Experience of Transgender Students in Study Abroad Programming" (2018). *Capstone Collection*. 3132. https://digitalcollections.sit.edu/capstones/3132

This Thesis (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by the SIT Graduate Institute at SIT Digital Collections. It has been accepted for inclusion in Capstone Collection by an authorized administrator of SIT Digital Collections. For more information, please contact digitalcollections@sit.edu.

# THE EXPERIENCE OF TRANSGENDER STUDENTS IN STUDY ABROAD PROGRAMMING

Nicholas McIntyre

PIM 77

A capstone paper submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Master of Arts in International Education at SIT Graduate Institute in Brattleboro, Vermont, USA

December 10<sup>th</sup>, 2018

Advisor: Dr. Alla Korzh

TRANSGENDER STUDENTS IN STUDY ABROAD

2

Consent to Use of Capstone

I hereby grant permission for World Learning to publish my capstone on its websites and in any of its

digital/electronic collections, and to reproduce and transmit my CAPSTONE ELECTRONICALLY.

I understand that World Learning's websites and digital collections are publicly available via the

Internet. I agree that World Learning is NOT responsible for any unauthorized use of my capstone by

any third party who might access it on the Internet or otherwise.

Student Name: Nicholas McIntyre

Date: December 10<sup>th</sup>, 2018

# **Table of Contents**

Abstract	4
Introduction	5
Relevant Literature	8
Contextual Background	8
LGBTQ+ Educational Experience	9
Transgender Identity Development	11
Emerging Adulthood	13
Research Design and Methodology	
Methodology Choice and Rationale	
Qualitative research	
Critical humanist paradigm	15
Phenomenological approach	16
Participant Sampling and Recruitment	17
Data Collection Methods	19
Ethics	20
Positionality	21
Credibility of Findings	22
Data Management and Analysis	24
Limitations	25
Delimitations	26
Findings	27
Participants and their Study Abroad Programs	27
Mental Health Impacts of Pre-Departure	28
In-Country Experiences	31
A Lack of Re-entry Programming	34
Advice to Transgender Students	36
Advice to Study Abroad Professionals	39
Conclusion	42
References	46
Appendix A: Human Subjects Review Application	55
Appendix B: Informed Consent Form	63
Appendix C: Interview Guide	65

# **ABSTRACT**

Studying abroad has become a highly valued experience for college students, though the types of participants that study abroad programming attracts tend to be fairly homogenous (Havergal, 2016; IIE, 2017). Sojourners who fall outside this homogeny tend to go unrepresented in study abroad literature and research (Engel, 2017; IIE, 2017). This research will attempt to provide the experiences of one of these unrepresented groups by the answering the following research questions: What is the experience of transgender students in study abroad programming? How can knowledge of this experience inform effective practices to provide transgender students with an experience equitable to that of their cisgender peers? By drawing on the qualitative research study capturing the experiences of four transgender identifying sojourners and utilizing a conceptual framework informed by transgender identity development theory (Levitt & Ipplito, 2014), transgender identity affirmation theory (Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, & Blumenstein, 2002), and the developmental theory of emergent adulthood (Arnett, 2000), this research demonstrates that study abroad programming has a demonstrably positive effect on transgender students, but comes with a risk to their mental health. The research will first present experiences of the four participants that will help describe potential moments that other transgender identifying sojourners might face during three distinct phases of the study abroad process: Pre-departure, in-country, and re-entry. Next, the research will also present specific advice suggested by the four participants as possible methods to aid in the experiences of future transgender identifying students participating in study abroad programs. Finally, the research will present concluding thoughts on the overall experience of transgender sojourners and the various methods providers can utilize to aid in the positive experience of future sojourners.

#### Introduction

Educators have valued the intercultural experience and awareness that study abroad provides participants of all ages and backgrounds for years (Tarrant, Rubin, & Stoner, 2014). Former United States President Dwight D. Eisenhower (1958) stated, "I believe...that the exchange of students...should be vastly expanded. In my opinion [this] could have no other effect than to increase understanding and to make more secure the peace – a just peace, that we all seek" (para. 5). In recent years the importance of study abroad to college students has reached a point where many organizations believe that college curriculums should require all students study abroad to obtain their degree (Goodman & Nevadomski Berdan, 2014). These are noble intentions, and both researchers and practitioners have documented the positive benefits of study abroad for decades (Bohrer, 2016; Dwyer & Peters, 2004; Holloway, n. d.). The assumption some might make is that a form of education so universally lauded would be open and inclusive of students of all backgrounds. The reality can seem very different. Current figures estimate that nearly 70 percent of study abroad participants are white women and are nearly five times more likely to come from a high socioeconomic background than students who do not study abroad (Havergal, 2016; IIE, 2017). The existing literature on the barriers that students of color face, the lack of marketing towards male students, and the prohibitively high costs of study programming is both numerous and needed (Comp, 2006; Engel, 2017). This research will focus on another underrepresented study abroad group - students identifying as transgender and/or gender nonbinary.

6

Specific data on the numbers of transgender students is hard to come by, and there is very little existing research in general on the experiences of LGBTQ+1 students in study abroad programming (Bryant & Soria, 2015). This presents a problem for study abroad providers. First, how can they accurately determine the experience of LGBTQ+ students, particularly transgender students, if the existing research and participation of LGBTQ+ students are so scarce? Second, how can they effectively analyze existing practices to determine if they support LGBTQ+ students or further marginalize them? Third, how can they objectively evaluate marketing and recruitment strategies to judge whether they are attracting or LGBTQ+ students or simply ignoring them?

I agree with President Eisenhower's mandate that the purposeful intercultural and international exchange of students from across the globe would help create a greater understanding between cultures and countries. However, I question if organizations focusing on study abroad programming, from higher education institutions to third party providers, are truly committed to ensuring that this exchange is open and available to students from all walks of life. Because researching the experiences of all underrepresented students in study abroad is a gargantuan task that would take years, I choose to focus solely on researching the experiences of transgender students. This is a marginalized group whose visibility and demand for equal rights and equal representation has increased dramatically in the last decade (Faye, 2018). If, as President Eisenhower says, the exchange of students across the globe is essential for peace, then the exchange of transgender students across the globe is critical to increasing their visibility to other cultures that may not yet understand or respect them. Study abroad programming has a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The full LGBTQ+ acronym is LGBTQQIP2SAA, or, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, questioning, intersex, pansexual, two-spirit, androgynous, and asexual (Milligan, 2014). I want to recognize this and indicate that I use LGBTQ+ for the sake of brevity and not to intentionally exclude any persons who might identify as a part of the larger whole.

duty and a responsibility to recruit these students and provide them with an experience that is no different from what any other student receives.

In conducting this research, I aim to contribute to the existing literature and advocate for an increased awareness of the challenges transgender students face when participating in study abroad programming by answering the following research questions: What is the experience of transgender students in study abroad programming? How can knowledge of this experience inform effective practices to provide transgender students with an experience equitable to that of their cisgender peers? I will first conduct a review of the literature relevant to this topic. Because of the lack of literature focusing specifically on transgender students, I must instead make use of literature focusing on the overall LGBTQ+ experience in formal education. I will follow this with the process of how transgender individuals come to acknowledge, accept, and display their gender identity, and finish with the emerging adulthood development theory. My goal is to construct an understanding of how transgender students between the ages of 18 and 25 reconcile their gender identity against a societal paradigm that views the male/female gender binary as "normal" and anything divergent from that as "other" (Oswald, Marks, & Bloom, 2005; Toomey, McGuire, & Russell, 2012) and apply this understanding to a study abroad experience. I will also use this literature review to make explicit the gaps in the research on transgender sojourners and why this proposed research is necessary. Next, I will present the methodology and design of my study, which I will follow with the presentation of the findings of my research, focusing on three distinct phases of a study abroad program: Pre-departure, incountry, and re-entry. I will also address specific strategies students and providers alike should understand transgender identifying students might find effective. I will then conclude the research with a final synthesis of the overall results and suggestions the research implies.

#### **Relevant Literature**

# **Contextual Background**

Understanding the development of gender identity requires understanding certain terms and statistics. The Gay and Lesbian Alliance Against Defamation (GLAAD) defines gender identity as a person's personal understanding of being a man or a woman, but also acknowledges that, for some, gender identity does not necessarily fit neatly into either of these boxes (GLAAD, n. d.). Being transgender is a person's sense that their gender identity differs from the gender assigned at birth (Altilio & Otis-Green, 2011; APA, n. d.; GLAAD, n. d.) while being cisgender refers to a person whose gender identity corresponds with the gender assigned at birth (Valens, 2018). Being gender non-binary is a person who identifies as neither male or female, but rather blends certain traits of both genders, or rejects both genders and instead identifies as something separate from both (NCTE, 2018). Recent research suggests that about 1.4 million citizens in the United States identify as transgender, about 0.6 percent of the country's population (Flores, Herman, Gates, & Brown, 2016). Transgender students face varying barriers in their education including lack of administrative support, restricted access to facilities that conform to their gender identity, and rampant bullying (Burns, Leitch, & Hughes, 2016; Ettachfini, 2016; NCTE, n. d.). Transgender students are also more likely than their cisgender peers to attempt or successfully commit suicide, experience sexual assault, or become a victim of physical assault or murder (AIUSA, n. d.; HRC, n. d.; Mustanski & Liu, 2013). It is also worth noting that, between 2013 and 2017, transgender women of color made up nearly 75 percent of all homicides involving a transgender person in the United States (Weissman, 2017). This is a population that, despite making large strides in equality and representation, continues to face increased risks of serious physical and mental harm.

Resources on LGBTQ+ students in study abroad are rare, and resources focusing specifically on transgender students in study abroad are even rarer. Because of this, I must rely on research that focuses on the general LGBTQ+ experience in educational environments. Under normal circumstances, I would find this approach inherently problematic. The lesbian experience is different from the gay experience is different from the bisexual experience is different from the transgender experience and so on. I find it misguided to assume that one uniform approach will work for every sojourner who identifies somewhere under the LGBTQ+ umbrella. However, due to the lack of research, I do believe it necessary to review what researchers have found about the experiences of LGBTQ+ students in educational environments to develop effective strategies to accommodate transgender students.

# **LGBTQ+ Educational Experience**

Existing scholarly literature on the LGBTQ+ experience in study abroad programming is hard to come by. Specific data on the number of LGBTQ+ students participating in a study abroad program is even harder to find. The Institute of International Education's (IIE) annual report on figures and statistics in study abroad, *Open Doors* (2017), includes no information on numbers of self-identified LGBTQ+ students undertaking study abroad programs. In another report published for IIE, Engel (2017) looks at the impact of study abroad on underrepresented students but focuses almost solely on students of color from low socio-economic backgrounds. The phrase "LGBT" appears only twice in the entire document, though I should mention the utilization comes in a call to expand the existing research on the impact of study abroad to LGBTQ+ identifying students.

There is quite a bit of existing literature about the experience of LGBTQ+ students in the K-12 world. Most contain similar findings: LGBTQ+ students are frequent targets of harassment

and are at higher risk of failure to complete high school (Goodrich & Luke, 2014). Some research contains more disturbing findings. Adelman and Woods (2006) found that the presence of a teacher or administrator who is known to be anti-LGBTQ+ can stifle any attempt from students to stand up to anti-LGBTQ+ harassment they witness at school. They argue that these attitudes on the part of school staff and faculty create an environment where some students feel empowered to harass LGBTQ+ identifying students while others feel unwilling to help because of the perceived loss of social standing or administrative reprisal.

Most research is uniform in agreeing that the presence of supportive faculty and LGBTQ+ focused programming, like Gay-Straight Alliances (GSAs), have a demonstrably positive effect on the chances of LGBTQ+ success in the K-12 world (Adelman & Woods, 2006; Goodrich & Luke, 2014; Greytak, Kosciw, & Boesen, 2013). It is worth noting that Toomey, McGuire, and Russell (2012) found that schools with active GSAs experienced more anti-LGBTQ+ bullying and harassment than those who did not. The caveat these researchers introduce is that the schools that need GSAs may be schools with a much more polarized and anti-LGBTQ+ atmosphere. LGBTQ+ students at these schools might feel they need the presence of a GSA to have a safe outlet to socialize with like-minded peers. Students who do not experience anti-LGBTQ+ harassment might not feel the need for these outlets.

Though most researchers agree that there is still a substantial lack of research on the experiences of LGBTQ+ students, common threads emerging from existing research point to an increased risk of failure to complete high school, and most agree that the presence of positive LGBTQ+ role models or organizations correlates with an increased chance of success for LGBTQ+ students. The findings echo the research on the experiences of other under-represented students: Students of color, students from low socioeconomic backgrounds, and students with

disabilities, to name a few. However, I feel that understanding the experiences of LGBTQ+ students partaking in study abroad programming requires an understanding of the challenges these students face in more formal educational environments, especially as research on the LGBTQ+ experience in study abroad is scarce. Research on the experience of students identifying as transgender in study abroad is essentially nonexistent.

The research that does exist on the LGBTQ+ experience in study abroad focuses primarily on the numbers of LGBTQ+ identifying students choosing to study abroad and their reasons why. In their quantitative analysis, Bryant and Soria (2015) found that there was not actually a significant difference in the likelihood of LGBTQ+ students choosing to study abroad compared to their peers. What they did find was that LGBTQ+ students would be more likely to participate in specific types of study abroad. For example, students identifying as lesbian, gay, and bisexual were more likely to study abroad within their home university than with another provider compared to their peers. Students identifying as transgender, queer, or questioning were more likely to participate in study abroad programming that focused on service learning, work, or volunteer opportunities. As these findings contested their hypothesis that LGBTQ+ students would be significantly less likely to participate in study abroad programming, they suggest that perhaps LGBTQ+ students choose to study abroad because it allows them to explore their sexual identity in a different culture from what they experience at home.

# **Transgender Identity Development**

Understanding how transgender individuals work through the process of developing their own gender identity is also critical to provide appropriate accommodations and concessions for study abroad programming. For this I lean heavily on the research Levitt and Ippolito (2014) conducted on transgender identity development. Through surveys and interviews with 18

participants who identified across a wide spectrum of non-cisgender identities, they propose that transgender individuals shape their identity through three distinct experiences: Developing tangible methods to authentically represent one's gender, finding ways to demonstrate and display one's gender identity to others, and balancing these needs against an often discriminatory political, social, and economic society. They argue that these themes combined represent a process of developing a complex identity within a fairly strict male/female gender paradigm.

This gender paradigm can present potential developmental issues, particularly involving mental health. Forty percent of transgender identifying citizens of the United States attempt suicide at some point in their life, nearly 10 times higher than the United States national average of 4.6 percent (Herman, Rankin, Keisling, Motter, & Anafi, 2016). Until recently, the World Health Organization (WHO) considered "gender incongruence" a mental illness (Klein, 2018, para. 1), Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, and Blumenstein (2002) developed a process called *transgender identity affirmation* to examine the mental health of transgender individuals. This process supposes that there are four distinct experiences in the social life of a transgender individual that can greatly impact mental health. These experiences include:

- Identity awareness, or hiding one's true self from others versus disclosing one's gender identity;
- Identity performance, where a failure to act upon one's true gender identity can negatively impact mental health while behavioral expressions of one's true gender identity can have a positive impact;
- Identity congruence, or how a transgender person's social groups (friends, lovers, family, etc.) respond or respect a transgender person's gender identity; and

 Identity support, or the ways in which a transgender person's social groups reject or support a transgender person's gender identity.

When paired with the transgender identity development theory proposed by Levitt and Ippolito (2014), there are clear parallels between how a transgender person understands their own identity and how the external reactions of society around them influence the overall experience of a transgender person. Using study abroad as an example, perhaps we have a student who identifies as transgender and, following the framework proposed by Levitt and Ippolito (2014), has developed concrete methods to express their gender identity. When participating in a study abroad program, they join a new social group that reacts negatively to the presence of a transgender student so open with their preferred gender identity. This leads to a period of negative identity congruence (Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, & Blumenstein, 2002), and the hostile reactions of the other sojourners causes the transgender student to experience a decline in overall mental health. Because the facilitators of this program have never dealt with issues concerning transgender sojourners, they fail to act and accommodate this student, resulting in an experience decidedly more negative than their cisgender peers. International educators have a responsibility to recognize these situations before they occur, ensuring that transgender students have a positive experience. However, because there is a scarcity of research or literature on the transgender study abroad experience, it is difficult to expect study abroad programmers to know how to effectively recognize and address potential signs of negativity from the transgender student.

# **Emerging Adulthood**

Transgender students do not only deal with their burgeoning understanding of their own gender identity. They must also progress through various developmental cycles. Of particular

interest to this research, as it involves the developmental period into which many college students would fall, is a period that Arnett (2000) refers to as *emerging adulthood*. He categorizes this period as existing somewhere between youth and adult (roughly 18 to 25 years old) and by the acquisition of more independence from social roles and expected norms, along with the ability to explore many different directions in both love and work. This period is the time "when many different directions remain possible, when little about the future has been decided for certain, when the scope of independent exploration of life's possibilities is greater for most people than it will be at any other period of the life course" (Arnett, 2000, p. 469).

The distinctive features of emergent adults include negotiating instability, feelings of transition, a heightened focus on the self, and, importantly, identity exploration (Arnett, 2000; Schwartz, Côté, & Arnett, 2005). Researchers should view the array of life's possibilities available to emergent adults through the various identities they must also come to terms with, whether it be racial identity, sexual identity, or gender identity. Schwartz, Côté, and Arnett (2005) argue that some emergent adults may find this process difficult without external guidance, while others may embrace the prolonged opportunity to explore their identity into their mid-20s. Still, social constructs often encourage emergent adults to trace their development along heteronormative and cisnormative paradigms, like marriage and parenthood (Morgan, 2013). For LGBTQ+ emergent adults, this presents a problem. Legal and political roadblocks combined with a potentially discriminatory society could prevent these LGBTQ+ emergent adults from achieving these goals.

There is no comprehensive research that looks at the experience of transgender students in study abroad through the lenses of transgender identity development and emerging adulthood. This research will attempt to fill that gap. Transgender students deserve to participate in study

abroad as much as any other student, but the complexities of their gender identity development, combined with the increased risk of mental health stressors and their progression through emerging adulthood, deserve deliberate and thoughtful analysis so that international educators can truly know how to accommodate and provide for these students.

# **Research Design and Methodology**

For this research I utilized a qualitative research methodology to conduct a phenomenological study of transgender students' lived experiences in study abroad programming framed within a critical humanist paradigm. I accomplished this through purposive sampling to select four participants for the research. I engaged each participant in three semi-structured interviews to better understand their lived experiences as transgender identifying individuals who participated in study abroad programming.

# **Methodology Choice and Rationale**

Qualitative research. Because my research focused on the lived *experiences* of transgender students in study abroad, I employed qualitative research methodology. Rossman and Rallis (2017) define the purpose of qualitative research as a means through which researchers can learn more about the social world. Qualitative research utilizes observation and conversation to make meaning from the participant's actions and words and applies this to social, behavioral, or cultural contexts (Hogan, Dolan, & Donnelly, 2009). My intent was to use these qualitative methods to explore the experiences of transgender sojourners to determine best practices to ensure their study abroad experience is as impactful as their cisgender peers.

**Critical humanist paradigm.** I researched the experiences of transgender identifying individuals who participated in study abroad programming and analyzed the results of my

research through a critical humanist paradigm. This paradigm combines *interpretivism*, a style of research that tries to understand society from the perspective of individuals, with the notion that *radical change* occurs at the individual level. Critical humanism asserts that social constructs impede the progress of marginalized groups and that individual consciousness is critical in transforming these constructs (Rossman & Rallis, 2017). Plummer (2015) argues that humanists believe that no human being is a free-floating individual. Instead, the culture, society, and politics of the moment always influence our idea of our own identity. Our conception of self, he argues, is always changing, framed through these cultural, political, and societal constructs.

This paradigm was a suitable match for my research. Social constructs often force transgender people to define their gender within a male/female gender binary (Oswald, Marks, & Bloom, 2005). The nature of study abroad lends itself to this paradigm. The mix of students and their backgrounds and experiences dictate the atmosphere of a study abroad trip. It is entirely possible for a transgender sojourner to participate in one study abroad program where the other participants are completely open and supportive of their gender identity, only to participate in another program where the students are uncomfortable or even hostile with their form of gender expression. Critical humanism would argue that these atmospheres shape how the transgender sojourner experiences a study abroad program and defines themselves.

**Phenomenological approach.** The phenomenological approach was best suited to explore the lived experiences of transgender identifying participants. A phenomenological approach concerns itself with deriving meaning across a small pool of participants who share a common experience (Creswell, 2006; Rossman & Rallis, 2017). My research participants shared two common experiences: identifying under the transgender umbrella *and* having participated in a study abroad program.

Instead of focusing on one participant's experience of one specific event, this approach allowed me to discover the commonalities in the study abroad experiences of my participants. By focusing on only one or two participants I risked creating a false narrative. Incorporating a variety of participants increases both the validity of my research as well as the applicability of the results to the field at large. It is worth noting, however, that phenomenological research intentionally cultivates a small sample of participants, but conducts at least three interviews with each participant, allowing the researcher to explore the participants' experiences in depth and yielding a surplus of information (Lester, 1999). In keeping with this tradition, my sample size remained intentionally small, but by conducting several interviews with each transgender sojourner, I intended to produce rich data to ethically represent their experiences.

# **Participant Sampling and Recruitment**

For this research, I recruited participants that a.) identified as transgender or non-cisgender, b.) had participated in at least one study abroad program when they were, c.) between the age of 18 and 25. Because I was looking for a participant with three specific characteristics, I utilized homogenous purposive sampling. This sampling method deliberately recruits participants who share a common experience and are appropriate for the objective of the research (Crossman, 2018; Rossman & Rallis, 2017).

Because transgender identity and recognition remains a controversial topic in the United States, I needed to rely on existing study abroad providers and higher education institutions to locate and refer transgender students. I worried that my position as the researcher might come across as invasive and unwelcome. I recognized this and in recruiting participants I reached out to those who have already established this relationship with students identifying as transgender. These resources ranged from colleagues in the field to my own work environment. My intention

was to utilize the positive relationships between my network and any transgender students they might have worked with so that those in my network can vouch for my credibility and sensitivity to the subject at hand.

Studying international education at the School for International Training (SIT) has given me access to a vast network of many diverse contacts. This is a network I took advantage of when securing participants. These colleagues had established relationships with non-cisgender students who they could contact to discuss participation in my research. Having someone vouch for both my credibility and legitimacy as a researcher was a potential method I felt would help to establish contact with transgender students and reduce the power distance inherent in the researcher/participant relationship.

Utilizing these networks to achieve homogenous purposive sampling initially seemed like it would be incredibly successful. Within a week of my initial outreach, I had spoken to and conditionally secured three participants. What followed was a gradual process of each of these three participants withdrawing their participation from the project. Though their voiced reasons had nothing to do with me personally, it did cause me to internally evaluate my own legitimacy in conducting this research. Reasons given for withdrawing from the research ranged from being too busy with school to, as one potential participant stated, a desire not to skew my results because they did not think they could accurately reflect their state of mind when they participated in their study abroad program because they had not yet acknowledged their transgender identity. Additionally, several contacts indicated they had given my contact information to a transgender sojourner, only for that person to never contact me directly.

Despite the assurance that I was not personally the reason for the withdrawal of the participants, it was hard not to internalize these withdrawals and the lack of communication as

something that I was responsible for. Was my identity as a cisgender male seeking to ask potentially probing questions deemed as too threatening? Reflecting on the frameworks proposed by Levitt and Ippolito (2014) and Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, and Blumenstein (2002) regarding transgender identity development and affirmation, I am curious if transgender students, having gone through a process of negotiating their gender identity within a restrictive social paradigm, intentionally withdraw from and avoid situations that might involve the memory or recollection of this experience. This is ultimately a question for a separate research paper.

# **Data Collection Methods**

To better understand the experiences of transgender sojourners, and in keeping with traditional phenomenological research methods, I conducted at least three individual semi-structured interviews with each participant (Lester, 1999). I prepared a set of questions that guided each interview, focusing each set of questions on one distinct phase of studying abroad: Pre-departure, in-country, and re-entry (see Appendix C). The benefit of a semi-structured interview is that participants dictate the flow of the conversation (Fylan, 2005). My questions were intended to serve as a road map to help participants feel comfortable and willing to discuss their experiences. It was imperative that the questions straddle the fine line between intrusive and curious. Because transgender individuals are a marginalized group and face rampant discrimination, it was important that our conversation allowed the participant to open up as much as they felt comfortable doing, and not because I might have forced them into a discussion they would rather avoid. I also ensured that participants understood that their participation in this research was voluntary – they were free to end the interview at any time and at their own discretion.

Because of the likely geographic differences between myself and the participants, I conducted many interviews via online webcam services, like Skype and Google Hangouts. Poster (1995) argues that virtual settings encourage participants to open up to the researcher and that participants are more willing to discuss sensitive issues with someone they have never met and will likely never meet. These virtual environments, he continues, reduce visual cues that may subconsciously influence both researcher and participant like age, socioeconomic status, and ability, allowing the interview to go in directions that a face-to-face interview might not have. With the participant's consent I recorded the interviews and transcribed them, placing them into the coding software Dedoose to properly code them. This process allowed for that connective thread phenomenological research seeks to develop organically from the findings.

#### **Ethics**

Because the transgender population continues to face negative social stigma within the United States, ensuring that I treated participants and their stories with respect and dignity was paramount. All participant names will remain confidential, and I will use pseudonyms to refer to them when discussing my findings. Additionally, I will not include any information that could inadvertently reveal that participant's identity. This would include information that is so specific to the participant that to divulge it risks breaking their anonymity regardless of the use of a pseudonym.

Prior to their participation, all participants received and completed an informed consent form granting their consent to actively participate in the research (see Appendix B). This form explicitly stated that participation was voluntarily. Furthermore, it explained that the researcher supported and encouraged participants to take actions that make them feel most comfortable. This included setting the time and medium of the interview, a desire that I not record the

interview, freedom to decline any question they might feel uncomfortable answering, and an understanding that they could terminate the interview at any time and for any reason if they so choose.

As of the writing of this paper, I currently work for a third-party study abroad provider called Learn International (LI) based out of Naas, Ireland. I relied on my co-workers at LI to assist in reaching out and recommending transgender students who participated in LI study abroad programming. It was important to indicate to any potential participants that I was not conducting the research on behalf of LI. I will not indicate the names of previous LI participants taking part in my research. The distinction between LI as a study abroad provider and my research as a graduate student must be clear and explicit. If requested, I will share the final research findings with my LI co-workers so that they can continue to develop more inclusive policies and programming, but at no time will LI have access to any personal data regarding my research.

#### **Positionality**

Many researchers understand qualitative research as a medium through which there is an attempt to transform the subjective into the objective (Ratner, 2002; Rossman & Rallis, 2017). My research will be no different. As a person who identifies as LGBTQ+ I understand some of the pressures transgender identifying individuals face in feeling like an "other". It is important to note, however, that I identify as a cisgender male. There are aspects of coming to terms with a gender identity different than the one assigned at birth that I will never experience. Regardless, my instinct is to always strive for the accessibility and equity of all institutions and programming for anyone who identifies under the LGBTQ+ umbrella. As such, it was and is impossible to conduct and present this research without expressing my honest desire to see all LGBTQ+

identifying students afforded the same opportunities as their straight and cisgender peers, and for their experience to be no different.

My hope was that my own identity would help create a natural rapport with the participants. Westin (1991) describes her research into how lesbians and gay men experience otherness and negotiate their place in the world. The results demonstrated a tendency of her participants to refer to their LGBTQ+ circle of friends as if they were family, prompting her to coin the phrase *families we choose*. My own experiences as a cisgender male who identifies as LGBTQ+ fall in line with these results. I have often felt a natural camaraderie among other LGBTQ+ identifying individuals because of our shared experience as what heteronormative and cisnormative societal constructs would call an "other". I hoped this camaraderie was present between myself and the participants, and that they felt encouraged to speak truthfully about their experiences. Because of this, the process of analyzing my data occurred through a social justice lens that seeks to increase the awareness and acceptance of transgender identifying individuals and the challenges they face.

I must also acknowledge that I am a student of international education and an active practitioner in the field. I place an enormous value on the intercultural exchange of ideas and awareness of different cultures that study abroad can afford its participants and believe it should be available to *any* person who wishes to participate.

# **Credibility of Findings**

To support the validity of my findings, I utilized different forms of triangulation. This is a process through which multiple methods of data analysis work in tandem with multiple sources to increase the validity of the findings (Thurmond, 2004). I intended to increase the credibility of

my research through both data triangulation, member-checking, and peer debriefing. Roulston (2018) suggests data triangulation occurs when the process of data collection incorporates multiple sources but utilizes the same method to collect data from each source. In the case of my research, data triangulation occurred by utilizing the same set of questions during each participant interview. Additionally, because phenomenological research requires at least three interviews with each participant, I achieved further data triangulation through multiple interviews with each participant.

As another method to support the credibility of my findings, I engaged participants in a process called member-checking. This process requires the researcher to involve the participants in the emerging findings of the research to solicit feedback and opinions, to correct unintended mistakes, or to incite discussion (Rossman & Rallis, 2017). Due to my identity as a cisgender male, I found it especially important to incorporate member-checking into the development of research that seeks to explain the experiences of transgender individuals. Involving my participants by allowing them to review their interview transcripts for corrections or soliciting opinions about the process of data analysis helped ensure that the stories my research tells remained honest representations of the participant's lived experiences.

A final method I used to increase the credibility of my research was ensuring my findings went through a process of peer debriefing. This process involved subjecting the continuing development of my findings to peer feedback and evaluation (Spall, 1998). I accomplished this by using my academic cohort. This cohort consisted of fellow graduate students with a range of interests and topics, as well as varying degrees of experience in the field of international education. Their impartial feedback helped address points for further discussion that I may have

missed or overemphasized due to my positionality. Incorporating this feedback helped ensure my findings came as close to neutral and objective as possible, thus increasing their credibility.

# **Data Management and Analysis**

I recorded each interview with a digital recorder. Immediately following these interviews, I uploaded the recording to my password protected computer and deleted it from the recording device. Additionally, I secured the individual audio files behind passwords. Only I had access to recordings. Following the completion of interviews, I transcribed the audio files into written word. These transcripts will remain on my password protected computer and only shared with the corresponding participant if they request it. In this way, participants could address changes they wished to make to the text as well as receiving another chance to ask that I not include their contributions in the final research findings.

To analyze the data, I uploaded the transcripts to the digital coding platform Dedoose. I kept these uploads secure by using a personal, password protected account. Once I completed the transcripts, I began the process of data analysis through deductive and inductive reasoning.

Deductive reasoning is a process through which research tests a theory or hypothesis through observations and findings (Bradford, 2017). In the case of this research deductive reasoning occurred by creating codes that reflected specific themes discussed in the literature review (Saldana, 2009), such as study abroad or transgender identity, and assigning these codes to corresponding parts of the data. The relationships between codes suggested certain themes that transgender sojourners might encounter while studying abroad.

Inductive reasoning, on the other hand, seeks to create general conclusions through multiple premises that researchers consider true (Anderson, Mueller, & Schneider, 2017).

Because of the lack of current research on the topic of transgender students in study abroad, this style of analysis was particularly important. During the interview and transcription process I coded for the unexpected topics or themes the participants bring up that do not fall under the conceptual framework of this research.

In keeping with my intention of member-checking, I offered to share the preliminary findings with my participants to solicit feedback. This allowed for my participants to play an active role in the formation of my results. It also allowed for the participants, all of whom fell somewhere underneath the transgender umbrella, to offer corrections and insight into terminology and phrasing I might not have been aware of.

#### Limitations

As a limitation implies a potential pitfall of a study (Rossman & Rallis, 2017), it is necessary to provide some areas where I believe my research could encounter weaknesses. The first limitation is the time I had to both conduct the research and record the findings. Following a proposed timeline that aimed for a completion of my research by December 2018, I had just over five months to conduct the proposed research. This meant that the window of time I allotted to analyze the data from my participants was small, potentially resulting in superficial findings. Additionally, as I intended to employ a phenomenological approach, my sample size remained deliberately small. Though a strength of phenomenological research (Lester, 1999), it is important to note that, because 1.4 million United States citizens identify as transgender and no quantifiable data exists on the number of transgender sojourners (Flores, Herman, Gates, & Brown, 2016), my sample size does not reflect the larger whole. It merely provides the experiences of those included in the research.

Another limitation is the location of the study. Because I am based out of Ireland and relied on a network of contacts primarily based in the United States to find participants, I conducted almost all interviews virtually as opposed to face-to-face. While the content of the interview remains valid, there are subtle physical cues the participant might transmit through body language that I might not have been able to see. A person might have demonstrated discomfort through a variety of means involving hands or feet that I was not be able to view (Steber, 2017), meaning I may not have been able to tell if a participant was truly uncomfortable despite any verbal assurances they gave that indicated they were not.

# **Delimitations**

The delimitations of this study are, quite simply, "what the study is not" (Rossman & Rallis, 2017, p. 119). This study aimed to investigate the experience of transgender students participating in study abroad programming. It does not attempt to provide quantifiable data on the number of transgender students participating in study abroad programming. It does not examine how the different demographics transgender students fall into (such as race, preferred gender, socioeconomic status, etc.) impacted their study abroad experience. Though I encourage the research of both topics, it was necessary to delimit the scope of my research to meet the proposed timeline. Additionally, to aid in further research that will eventually examine the impact of demographics on transgender sojourners, I believe that a general understanding of what the transgender study abroad experience is like is necessary. Because this information is scarce, I believe delimiting this research helped provide the needed contextual background to truly explore the intricacies of these experiences in the future.

#### **Findings**

I conducted this research to answer the following questions: What is the experience of transgender students in study abroad programming? How can knowledge of this experience inform effective practices to provide transgender students with an experience equitable to that of their cisgender peers? By conducting interviews with my participants and analyzing the data within a conceptual framework that incorporates aspects of transgender identity development and emergent adulthood, I found that transgender sojourners face risks to their mental health throughout the study abroad experience. Furthermore, these risks come mostly from the social aspects of study abroad programming. To describe how I arrived at these conclusions I will first introduce the participants, describing particular traits or similarities relevant to the research. I will then discuss their experiences during three specific phases of study abroad programming: Pre-departure, in-country, and re-entry. Finally, I will present specific recommendations made by the participants for future transgender sojourners and study abroad providers.

#### **Participants and their Study Abroad Programs**

This research relies on twelve interviews conducted with four (n = 4) participants. These participants, who I will refer to as Jordan, Blake, Noel, and Morgan, were each interviewed three times. The participants spanned a wide variety of identities. Two participants, Jordan and Blake, identified as trans non-binary. One participant, Noel, identified as transgender. The final participant, Morgan, identified as genderqueer. There were specific experiences and identities shared between the four. For example, Blake and Noel each identified as bisexual. Only Noel, who spent a month as an exchange student in a European country during high school, had participated in a study abroad program prior to their college study abroad experience. One significant commonality shared by each participant in relation to study abroad programming is

that each participated in a program based out of Europe. This could be potentially significant in that the participants selected a geographic location traditionally thought of as more accepting of LGBTQ+ individuals (Vomiero, 2018). It could also simply be indicative of the popularity of Europe among all study abroad participants (IIE, 2017). Noel emphasized the importance of culture in selecting their study abroad location, saying, "It was just always a country that I had like a slight fascination for and I like the folklore and the people and the culture" (personal communication, 2018).

In accordance with the findings of Bryant and Soria (2015) regarding the types of programming transgender sojourners select, three of the four participants (Jordan, Blake, and Morgan) completed an internship as part of their study abroad experience. Jordan and Blake selected the country they sojourned in because it was the only country that offered this specific internship. Blake indicated that, "there are no [specific programs] in North America so I had to look for programs in Europe" (personal communication, 2018). Both Jordan and Blake also selected their specific internship because of their work aspirations. Jordan was fairly direct in saying, "I did the internship to get experience in [the specific field] and I came out with the experience in [the specific field] that I wanted. . .I guess that was kind of my main focus" (personal communication, 2018).

# **Mental Health Impacts of Pre-Departure**

Once the participants selected their program and country to sojourn in, they began to reckon with the imminent intercultural immersion they faced, particularly as it related to social interactions. These initial thoughts can influence the mental state of all sojourners as they enter into their programs, so I intentionally began the interview process with questions concerning the pre-departure phase and the participants' experiences prior to their participation in study abroad

programming (see Appendix C). I was curious about the level of comfort the participants felt with themselves and their gender identities prior to their participation. Would a higher level of comfort with their self-identification and acceptance of this identity yield a more positive study abroad experience? I found that each participant fell on one of two levels of awareness regarding their gender identity during their program. Two participants, Jordan and Noel, indicated they had not become fully aware of their burgeoning gender identity prior to their participation in their program. As both Jordan and Noel would have fallen into the developmental time period of emergent adulthood (Arnett, 2000), it would follow that both were maneuvering through a process of identity exploration. However, this was a source of potential worry for both. Jordan stated, "I've been so uncomfortable with who I was. I've always been very uncomfortable in social situations and dealing with people, so I was kind of nervous about that" (personal communication, 2018). Noel echoed these sentiments, saying, "I was a little bit worried about I guess making friends and leaving the ones that I had behind. I guess kind of typical standard stuff just because I know sometimes it takes just myself personally a little bit of time to warm up with people" (personal communication, 2018). These feelings of anxiety over social transitions also correspond with emergent adulthood (Arnett, 2000), and would continue into the in-country phase for both students.

The other two participants, Blake and Morgan, both indicated that they were aware of their gender identity, though were not explicitly open about it. During their participation in their study abroad program, Morgan was in the process of having their name legally changed to reflect their genderqueer identity. Still, both expressed a sense of nervousness prior to their experience. Morgan expressed a feeling of optimism prior to their participation, though they mentioned that this optimism coexisted with feelings of unease and anxiety regarding social interactions. Blake

indicated that they had only a little anxiety about moving to a new country but mentioned that the hardest part was having to be away from their partner. To try and counteract this, Blake mentioned that, "My partner and I had talked about doing an open relationship which we both pursued" (personal communication, 2018).

To analyze these responses through the transgender identity affirmation framework that Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, and Blumenstein (2002) developed, the affirmations defined as identity congruence and identity support both seem important to recognize regarding the differing levels of anxiety expressed by each participant. Identity congruence refers to how a transgender person's social group responds to a transgender person's gender identity, while identity support refers to how this social group rejects or supports this identity. It may not be a surprise, then, that when faced with the process of uprooting themselves from established social groups (or partner, in Blake's case), each participant had to reckon with a forthcoming situation that would force them to contend with a new and unknown social group.

The transgender identity affirmation framework supposes that there is an exponentially negative effect in the mental health of a transgender individual should they find their social surroundings a threat or negative influence on any of its four pillars. I would contend that, in the case of my participants, the mere threat of an unknown social group threatened the idea of identity congruence and support. This would imply that the participants, perhaps unbeknownst to themselves, started their study abroad experience based in a negative mental health space as they grappled with anxieties brought on by a concern over their place in a new culture and surrounded by new people. Though participants were not consciously incorporating transgender identity affirmation into their predeparture reflections, Morgan and Blake both indicated these anxieties were due at least partially to their gender identity.

# **In-Country Experiences**

The most significant finding of this research concerns the feelings of social anxiety expressed by each participant while studying abroad. When analyzing the data from each interview, the most common co-occurrence between all participants was the expression of negative feelings regarding their social surroundings while they were participating in their program. The specific impetus behind these feelings did vary from participant to participant. For example, Morgan related a story of severe anxiety during the first night of their program.

Because so many study abroad programs separate students and the facilities they use by gender, Morgan had to share a floor and a bathroom that corresponded to the gender assigned at birth, and not the genderqueer identity they now openly identified as. Morgan contacted their program coordinator to address this issue and made explicit the discomfort they felt.

Jordan would suggest similar concerns by saying, "I'm still uncomfortable [with bathrooms] just with the fact that I have to gender myself walking into one" (personal communication, 2018). This falls in line with the argument Levitt and Ippolito (2014) make concerning the development of a non-binary gender identity framed within a binary male/female gender paradigm. The lack of appropriate facilities for a genderqueer or trans non-binary student challenges this non-binary gender identity and precipitates a social climate where the transgender student feels out of place amongst their peers. This is particularly relevant to the idea of identity performance proposed by Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, and Blumenstein (2002). A failure for a transgender student to act upon their own gender identity, such as lack of access to gender appropriate facilities, risks a negative impact upon mental health.

Noel was particularly forthcoming about their experiences with the social climate of their program. What had been a fairly light-hearted and jovial interview process turned serious as

Noel described how "the experience of [studying abroad] was one of the most, I think, interesting times in my college career but also definitely one of the loneliest". Noel also detailed a discomfort with expected gender norms in social situations saying, "[They] wanted to talk about like gendered. . .subjects. I definitely had this feeling, it's like 'you are not fitting in or meeting like the standard stereotypical [gender] expectations'" (personal communication, 2018). Jordan expressed a similar sentiment regarding gender norms saying:

I was in a place where I was trying to fit into the box that society gives you, so I wasn't obviously not non-conforming, I just wasn't comfortable with myself. . . I always kind of hoped that I would somehow manage to actually make better friends and whatnot in study abroad things, but that never really happened. (personal communication, 2018)

While Blake would never explicitly mention gender norms as a cause of anxiety regarding socializing with other sojourners, they did make comments supporting the isolation from others they experienced. Blake said, "I. . .never fit in with [them]. A bunch of them got really close and part of me couldn't care less. I didn't really fit in anywhere" (personal communication, 2018). However, Blake did express more positive recollections regarding their living arrangements. They recounted, "I was living. . .with a 60-year-old. . .and three [others]. I wasn't really out to any of them, a couple clued in later when I had a. . .partner over a fair bit and the flat mates were chill about it" (personal communication, 2018).

Perhaps the dual positive and negative attitudes Blake referenced were not that surprising. Each of the theoretical frameworks at use in this research suggests that social integration is a vital part of developing a transgender identity. Identity congruence is one of the four main pillars of transgender identity affirmation (Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, and Blumenstein, 2002) and, as I have suggested earlier in the research, this pillar is already at risk during the pre-

departure phase of a transgender sojourner's study abroad experience. The experiences expressed by participants regarding social interactions during their programs indicate that this risk carries over to the in-country phase, providing further negative effects on the sojourner's mental health.

Noel was explicit in recounting their experiences with mental health during their program. Regarding their ability to socialize, Noel expressed that they found it difficult and that, "I did not know it at the time but I have been diagnosed with anxiety" (personal communication, 2018). Delving further into their mental health, Noel said:

I started slipping into just like some bad habits vis a vis depression. So, I started not necessarily having like a nocturnal sleeping schedule. . .I developed like a little bit of insomnia where I would go like a couple of days at a time without sleeping. And I would also go like a day or two days I think even one time three days without eating. . . a lot of dysphoria leading into self-loathing was kind of kicking in real bad and so it was very easy to isolate myself and to do some of these bad habits. (personal communication, 2018)

Jordan would echo Noel's experiences, particularly regarding a discomfort with themselves, by saying of their experience, "I wasn't comfortable with myself and I didn't know who I was and so I wasn't comfortable in social situations and also I think people were less likely to talk to me and approach me" (personal communication, 2018).

Not every participant had specific negative reflections on their in-country experience.

Blake repeatedly mentioned positive aspects of their experience and the social climate within.

They referenced another transgender identifying classmate they bonded with, as well as meeting another classmate who was new to exploring their gender identity. Blake also referenced how,

"Everyone in my class was good about me not using my legal name and eventually the professors caught on as well" (personal communication, 2018). The use of preferred names and pronouns is a theme that frequently occurred in discussing how providers could better accommodate transgender sojourners, so it may not be surprising that Blake, a sojourner whose classmates and professors used their preferred name, expressed more positive recollections of their experience.

This is not to suggest that the other participants expressed an overall negative recollection of their experience. Despite any negative events, each participant described the overall impact of their in-country experience as positive. Noel referred to their study abroad experience as "monumental" (personal communication, 2018). While Jordan stated that they had participated in their internship to learn skills needed to enter the workforce, and since they had successfully entered that work force, their overall feelings towards their program were positive. Morgan called their experience "great" and said they would happily participate again.

# A Lack of Re-entry Programming

Another commonality shared among all participants was that none participated in any reentry activities, because none were available. I find this important to mention considering the consistent theme of social interactions being a focal point for transgender sojourners during their study abroad experience. Many international educators consider the process of re-entry just as important to acknowledge as the initial process of culture shock brought on by entering a new country for the first time (Gray & Savicki, 2015). Referencing back to the transgender identity affirmation framework (Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, & Blumenstein, 2002), each of my participants referenced moments in both the pre-departure and in-country phases of studying abroad that could conceivably threaten one of the four pillars of this framework, therefore increasing the risk

of negative mental health developments. Two of the participants, Jordan and Noel, discussed how they dealt with a developing understanding of their gender identity during their program. This understanding carried over after the participant finished their program. For example, In Noel's case, they reflected upon this experience by saying:

I had a great time studying abroad. I would not trade that experience for the world and I feel like I gained so much from it. I think . . . I couldn't have liked the experience of being in a completely new place where I had like this almost freedom. I couldn't have had that without like the negative mental health stuff that went with it. (personal communication, 2018)

Blake echoed this, describing their experience of being in a new country with new people as "stressful" but that they "still regularly talk to many of the friends I made even though we are all in different countries now" (personal communication, 2018). Jordan remained (and still remains) in the country of their program, and as Morgan mentioned earlier, they would happily participate in a study abroad program again.

Regarding re-entry as an experience akin to culture shock and one that can threaten the mental health of a transgender sojourner, the assertion Schwartz, Côté, and Arnett (2005) make regarding emergent adults comes to mind. They argue that emergent adults grapple with identity exploration and feelings of transition, among others, and that this process may be difficult without external guidance. This research shows how each of my participants dealt with challenges to their understanding of their gender identity in the context of a study abroad program. These challenges did not end with the conclusion of their program. No participant indicated that they had a full and complete understanding of themselves and their identities post-program. Because there were several years between the participation in their programs and the

participation in this research, I argue that they were able to reflect on the benefits of their experience more positively because they have been able to witness the long-term effects. If I had interviewed the participants almost immediately following their participation when they were still dealing with the effects, positive and negative, on their personal identities, I hypothesize that their responses might have been more negative. The lack of re-entry activities demonstrates a lack of external guidance that Schwartz, Côté, and Arnett (2005) argue may be necessary for emergent adults, and, I would contend, especially ones who may be grappling with a gender identity different from the male/female gender paradigm.

### **Advice to Transgender Students**

Part of the intention of this research was to address the provisions my participants believed could help improve the experiences of future transgender students. To that end, I asked my participants what advice they would offer to future transgender sojourners. One of the most common suggestions from my participants, perhaps unsurprisingly given the data on their experiences in their own programs, dealt with social situations. Noel advised students to find others with shared interests in their country, and Blake mentioned that having a local as a friend could help. Jordan explicitly stated, "I would probably be. . .a lot more focused on the social side" (personal communication, 2018).

Expanding on the benefits of increased socialization, there were some further explanations. Noel referenced a support system back home, suggesting having a "designated help buddy" or "someone who you know if you message them they will respond to you and know that they will be there to chat. Just. . .understanding that you're not alone out there even though it might be like intimidating or scary to be in a foreign country by yourself" (personal communication, 2018). Blake emphasized the importance of confidants nearby saying, "Find

people you trust. Make friends and tell them about your situation" (personal communication, 2018).

Jordan was slightly more cautious in approaching this social situation. They stated, "I feel like I would give different advice depending on someone's situation because everyone who's trans is different in how they identify and the issues they might face depending on so many different variables" (personal communication, 2018). I find this quote especially relevant when considering Levitt and Ippolito's (2014) transgender identity development theory. As this theory suggests that there are three distinct phases that cause transgender identifying individuals to develop their own gender identity, I would argue that, in the context of study abroad, each transgender individual will find themselves at a different phase of this framework. Because of this, I find Jordan's comment especially salient. Blake and Morgan would fall under being further along in the development and understanding of their gender identities during their study abroad program, whereas Jordan and Noel were not as progressed. The advice that a sojourner like Jordan or Noel might need compared to Blake or Morgan would be quite different. For example, Jordan further explained their position saying:

I guess you also kind of have to think about what you want to tell people. . .based on how you identify, and if you're someone who is meant to be transitioning, like where you are in that process. I guess you want to think about how you're going to explain that to people and if it's kind of a situation where you're going to be there temporarily depending on, if it's like a month, if it's worth coming out or not and all that kind of thing because it can be scary. (personal communication, 2018)

I wanted to highlight this quote because, despite the reflection on social interactions, I think Jordan brings up an important point, one that also relates to the assumption that not every transgender identifying person will need the same type of social advice. The conceptual framework of this research assumes that there are distinct phases transgender individuals progress through in developing their gender identity, as well as four distinct experiences that affect the mental health of these individuals as they progress through these phases (Levitt & Ippolito, 2014; Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, & Blumenstein, 2002). This would suppose that transgender identity development is less of a linear path, and more of a point somewhere on a graph. A transgender individual will need specific advice depending on where they fall on this graph.

I will use Morgan and Noel as examples to further explain this supposition. I would argue that, considering Levitt and Ippolito's (2014) framework, Morgan has developed tangible methods to represent their gender identity, as well as finding ways to demonstrate that identity to others and has a fairly progressed sense of their gender identity, such as changing their legal name. However, because the program Morgan participated in placed them in a housing situation that forced them to gender themselves, this threatened their identity performance (Nuttbrock, Rosenblum, & Blumenstein, 2002), increasing the risk of negative mental health. The advice that Morgan might need would differ from someone like Blake, who was perhaps even further progressive in terms of their gender identity and who also had less of an issue with their identity performance.

Noel admitted struggling with their mental health, referencing body dysmorphia and depression, and had barely begun to recognize their gender identity. Therefore, it is hard to say that Noel had any sort of progression along the lines of transgender identity affirmation or their transgender identity development. The advice Noel would need is vastly different from a sojourner like Blake, or even Morgan. I think this is important note to show that there is not a

one size fits all solution to accommodating these sojourners. Instead, each will bring a unique background and understanding of their gender identity that providers should expect.

### **Advice to Study Abroad Professionals**

The other advice I solicited from my participants was what they would tell study abroad professionals and providers to better accommodate transgender identifying students. The responses I received were much more varied, reflecting the diverse needs of transgender sojourners. What the participants expressed was the first thing providers should be aware before a program even starts was to know who they are dealing with. As Noel stated:

Just doing the most basic reading about like trans and non-binary identities is like step one. [I]f you know you have a trans student who is coming to your program know like, okay, 'Are they like a trans guy or are they a trans girl' because there's going to be different. . .things with them in regards to that, like different identity issues and feelings. (personal communication, 2018)

This resonated with other participants. Jordan emphasized the importance of equality and diversity trainings, especially ones that help explain what transgender and non-binary concepts mean. This would be a way for providers to ensure that professionals can properly accommodate transgender sojourners.

The most common method mentioned as a way to demonstrate an understanding of transgender identity issues was to make sure that providers use the proper pronouns of their students. Noel mentioned that providers should "[Be] inclusive in their language, trying not to use gendered words. Specifically making sure you do get pronouns and names right" (personal communication, 2018). Jordan agreed, saying that professionals should always ask for someone's

preferred pronoun or name, offering up icebreakers as a way to incorporate this. Jordan further reinforced the importance of using proper pronouns saying, "Mis-gendering [us] on a regular basis can make us extremely uncomfortable and may trigger dysphoria and it's really not fun" (personal communication, 2018). Similarly, Blake directly said, "Listen to [what] names and pronouns people are using and respect that" (personal communication, 2018).

Jordan also mentioned that another way transgender individuals can feel misgendered is through a lack of appropriate showers or bathrooms. As mentioned earlier, Morgan reflected that this was a cause of anxiety on their first night because it forced them to gender themselves according to a male/female gender binary, and not the genderqueer identity they belonged to. Jordan stated that while "[Study abroad providers] probably don't have any control over [gender neutral facilities], but. . .if they do in a certain situation, having flat out gender neutral bathrooms or an 'other' option always helps" (personal communication, 2018).

Another common piece of advice was for study abroad professionals to provide transgender specific resources. These ranged from lists of LGBTQ+ focused organizations to transgender friendly doctors. Noel emphasized the importance of these provisions, saying that it would be helpful if providers could tell students prior to the start of their program that "we've got a LGBT counselor and they will specifically give you. . .advice and we've got like a list of transfriendly doctors in the area that if you have a prescription they will fill it out for you" (personal communication, 2018). Jordan also mentioned the importance of prescriptions saying "[A] transindividual would have to consider. . .if they are on hormones or blockers. [T]hey will need to either be able to get and bring what they will need over their study abroad [program] or have a way to access them while abroad" (personal communication, 2018).

Another provision mentioned by the participants was access to counselors. As Jordan stated:

If someone sees a therapist or psychologist on a regular basis being away would mean pausing that and that could be detrimental to their mental health and could potentially be a reason some trans people may choose to not go on a study abroad. They may not be in the right place to give up that support system for the length of a study abroad [program]. (personal communication, 2018)

This is a salient point to note because of the importance and continual mention of mental health in this study. Contextual research conducted for this study suggests transgender identifying individuals face negative stimuli affecting their mental health at a rate higher then that of their cisgender peers (Schreiber, 2016), and the data collected for this study suggests that transgender sojourners are at a constant risk for mental health issues through the entirety of their study abroad experience, including pre-departure and re-entry. Making sure that transgender sojourners have access to mental health services, even if they do not explicitly request it, should be something that study abroad providers consider making a routine part of the planning and implementation of their programs.

A final frequent suggestion was to ensure that living environments were safe. Jordan and Morgan both completed homestays as part of their internship, and Jordan emphasized the importance of these homestays being a safe living environment because "for many [transgender sojourners] that can be the only place they feel they can be truly themselves" (personal communication, 2018). One participant mentioned that binding, an act that intentionally minimizes the female breasts to conform more to their true gender identity (Dutton, Koenig, & Kristopher, 2008), is an act that requires a safe and private space. Blake also indicated that

telling study abroad participants of the safe places in their host country or city could be beneficial. Finally, Jordan indicated that "It would be good to regularly check in with the individual to make sure they feel safe" (personal communication, 2018).

#### **Conclusion**

The goal of this research was to explore the experience of transgender participants prior to, during, and after their study abroad. Additionally, this research sought to solicit advice from transgender sojourners that could assist study abroad providers and future transgender sojourners in ensuring their study abroad programs are inclusive and accommodating of their unique needs. The major finding of this research highlights the positive impacts of study abroad programming for transgender students, but also acknowledges that this experience comes with a risk to mental health. The advice my participants offered to future transgender sojourners regarding their potential participation reinforces this aspect. The wide variety of responses regarding the way study abroad providers can better accommodate transgender students helps reinforce the idea that the transgender population has a diverse set of needs that providers should allow for.

The process of compiling this research and these findings was challenging, both in the second-guessing of my legitimacy and credibility in conducting my research and the securing of participants in a different country than my current location. However, I found it important, both as an active practitioner and as a person who identifies as LGBTQ+, to put forth this research as a potential guide to aid in the future participation of transgender sojourners. Utilizing the results from the research, there are a few things I, and other study abroad professionals, can do in the future. First, we must recognize that not every study abroad participant will identify as cisgender and prepare materials and methods that are inclusive to all. This could include options beyond the cisnormative practice of only being able to select "male" or "female" on an application or

providing an option to indicate a sojourner's preferred pronouns. Second, providers should be sure to include inclusive pre-departure materials to all sojourners, so as not to assume that the program does not contain any transgender participants.

I think it is also important that study abroad professionals recognize that the transgender sojourner may not be fully aware or comfortable with their gender identity yet. As Schwartz, Cote, and Arnett (2005) argue that emergent adults may find this developmental process challenging without external guidance, which might be even more difficult for an emergent adult who is also progressing through a period of transgender identity development (Levitt & Ippolito, 2014). The data provided by my participants suggests that the pre-departure phase of study abroad programming is equally as important to the mental health of a transgender sojourner as the in-country portion. Study abroad providers have a responsibility to provide as much guidance as possible prior to a transgender sojourners participation in study abroad programming because to ignore this risks starting the transgender sojourner off with a higher risk of mental health issues than their fellow cisgender sojourners.

Next, providers should ensure that they are open and receptive to potential problems transgender sojourners may face during their program, particularly involving social interactions. Each of my participants referenced moments where they struggled socially and how this precipitated further personal issues, such as Noel's experience with insomnia and depression. Knowing that these situations are like to occur before they happen would allow study abroad providers to recognize warning signs and act appropriately before they occur. One example of a preventive measure could be what Noel suggested, by making sure students are aware of transgender friendly doctors, counselors, and resources available to them during their in-country

experience. This could provide the transgender sojourner with a necessary outlet in the event they require one.

Another recommendation is that study abroad professionals should recognize that the process of re-entry is as important to the transgender sojourner as the pre-departure and incountry phases (Gray & Savicki, 2015). If transgender sojourners are working through a process of developing and understanding their gender identity during their program, that will undoubtedly continue following that program's completion. Having some form of re-entry activities or check-ins could provide an outlet for transgender students to fully synthesize their experiences abroad and incorporate them into their daily life. As Arnett (2000) says, emergent adults may need guidance as they progress through their developmental phase. Some form of reentry would be a way to continue to provide that guidance instead.

The final point I would like to emphasize is the positive impact of study abroad on each participant. No matter what issues they brought up during their study abroad experience, the lasting memory each one expressed was that the experience was incredibly positive and had a definite impact of how it shaped their lives, whether they exited their program with an increased understanding of their own gender identity or with greater experience in their chosen professional field. This underscores the importance of study abroad to all participants. As President Eisenhower (1958) said, the intentional global exchange of students is necessary to increase the understanding of cultures and experiences. I would argue that this understanding also applies to the internal development of transgender sojourners. Providing them with the experience to explore their gender identity in a new culture and surrounded by new people may produce issues of social anxiety. Study abroad providers can ensure they adequately prepare and provide for these students, acting as a guide for transgender sojourners as they develop and

understand their gender identity. Study abroad is a chance for all students to experience different cultures and define themselves in this new culture and determine what parts of the experience will have lasting personal impacts. This is especially important for transgender sojourners. By participating in these programs, transgender sojourners can develop a deeper and more personal understanding of their gender identity, and by facilitating these sojourners, study abroad providers can act as the guide, ensuring the experience is as inclusive and accommodating as it can possibly be.

#### References

- Adelman, M., & Woods, K. (2006). Identification without intervention: Transforming the anti-LGBTQ school climate. *Journal of Poverty*, 10(2), 5-26. doi:10.1300/J134v10n02\_02
- AIUSA. (n. d.). Violence against trans people. Retrieved from https://www.amnestyusa.org/pdfs/toolkit\_transviolence.pdf
- Altilio, T., & Otis-Green, S. (Eds.). (2011). Oxford textbook of palliative social work. New York, NY: Oxford University Press, Inc.
- Anderson, C. J. E., Mueller, E. A., & Schneider, A. C. (2017). Heroically protecting our arguments: Using superheroes to teach inductive and deductive reasoning. *Discourse:*The Journal of the SCASD, 4(1). Retrieved from https://openprairie.sdstate.edu/discoursejournal/vol4/iss1/8
- APA. (n. d.). Transgender people, gender identity and gender expression. Retrieved from http://www.apa.org/topics/lgbt/transgender.aspx
- Arnett, J. J. (2000). Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. *American Psychologist*, 55(5), 469-480. DOI: 10.1037//0003-066X.55.5.469
- Bohrer, I. E. (2016). Study abroad increases professional job prospects. *Transitions Abroad*.

  Retrieved from http://www.transitionsabroad.com/listings/study/articles/study-abroad-increases-professional-job-prospects.shtml
- Bradford, A. (2017, July 24). Deductive reasoning vs. inductive reasoning [Blog post]. *LiveScience*. Retrieved from https://www.livescience.com/21569-deduction-vs-induction.html

- Bryant, K. M., & Soria, K. M. (2015). College students' sexual orientation, gender identity, and participation in study abroad. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad*, 25, 91-106. Retrieved from https://frontiersjournal.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/BRYANT-SORIA-FrontiersXXV-CollegeStudentsSexualOrientationGenderIdentityandParticipationinStudyAbroad.pdf
- Burns, S., Leitch, R., & Hughes, J. (2016). Barriers and enablers of education equality for transgender students. *Review of Social Studies*, *3*(2), 11-20.
- Comp, D. J. (Ed.). (2006). Research and literature on underrepresentation in education abroad:

  An annotated bibliography [Annotated bibliography]. Retrieved from

  http://www.nafsa.org/\_/file/\_/underrepresentation\_in\_2.doc
- Crossman, A. (2018, April 1). Understanding purposive sampling: An overview of the method and its applications [Blog post]. *ThoughtCo*. Retrieved from https://www.thoughtco.com/purposive-sampling-3026727
- Dudovskiy, J. (n. d.). Convenience sampling [Blog post]. *Research methodology*. Retrieved from https://research-methodology.net/sampling-in-primary-data-collection/convenience-sampling/
- Dutton, L., Koenig, K., & Kristopher, F. (2008). Gynecologic care of the female-to-male transgender man. *Journal of Midwifery & Women's Health*, 53(4), 331-337. doi:10.1016/j.jmwh.2008.02.003
- Dwyer, M. M., & Peters, C. K. (2004). The benefits of study abroad. *Transitions Abroad*, 37(5).

  Retrieved from

- http://www.transitionsabroad.com/publications/magazine/0403/benefits\_study\_abroad.sht ml
- Eisenhower, D. D. (1958). Remarks at ceremony marking the tenth anniversary of the Smith-Mundt act. Retrieved from http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/index.php?pid=11196
- Engel, L. C. (2017). *Underrepresented students in US study abroad: Investigating impacts*.

  Retrieved from http://mobilitytoolkit.ie/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Underrepresented-Students-and-Study-Abroad.pdf
- Ettachfini, L. (2016, November 20). The deadly reality for transgender students facing discrimination in school. *Vice*. Retrieved from https://broadly.vice.com/en\_us/article/59mbp8/the-deadly-reality-for-transgender-students-facing-discrimination-in-school
- Faye, S. (2018, March 20). Trans visibility is greater than ever but that's a double-edged sword. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/mar/30/transgender-acceptance-media-international-day-visibilityffind
- Flores, A. R., Herman, J. L., Gates, G. J., & Brown, T. N. T. (2016) How many adults identify as transgender in the United States? Retrieved from http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/How-Many-Adults-Identify-as-Transgender-in-the-United-States.pdf
- Fylan, F. (2005). Semi-structured interviewing. In J. Miles & P. Gilbert (Eds.), *A handbook of research methods for clinical and health psychology* (pp. 65-77). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

- GLAAD. (n. d.). Transgender FAQ. Retrieved from https://www.glaad.org/transgender/transfaq
- Goodman, A. E., & Nevadomski Berdan, S. (2014, May 12). Every student should study abroad.

  \*The New York Times\*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2013/10/17/should-more-americans-study-abroad/every-student-should-study-abroad
- Goodrich, K. M., & Luke, M. (2014). Queering education in response to the needs of LGBTQQIA students in P-12 schools. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 61(3), 261-265. DOI: 10.1080/00918369.2013.842425
- Gray, K. M., & Savicki, V. (2015). Study abroad reentry: Behavior, affect, and cultural distance.

  Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad, 26, 264-278. Retrieved from https://frontiersjournal.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/GRAY-SAVICKI-FrontiersXXVI-StudyAbroadReentry.pdf
- Greytak, E. A., Kosciw, J. G., & Boesen, M. J. (2013). Putting the "T" in "Resource": The benefits of LGBT-related school resources for transgender youth. *Journal of LGBT Youth*, *10*(1), 45-63. DOI: 10.1080/19361653.2012.718522
- Havergal, C. (2016, February 18). Rich students 'five times more likely to study abroad' [Blog post]. *Times Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.timeshighereducation.com/news/rich-students-five-times-more-likely-study-abroad
- Hogan, J., Dolan, P., & Donnelly, P. (2009). *Approaches to qualitative research*. Cork, Ireland: Oak Tree Press.

- Holloway, K. (n. d.). The positive impacts of education abroad. Retrieved from https://www.cisabroad.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Positive-Impacts-of-SA\_White-Paper\_Q1.pdf
- HRC. (n. d.). Sexual assault and the LGBTQ community. Retrieved from https://www.hrc.org/resources/sexual-assault-and-the-lgbt-community
- Ifenthaler, D., & HSeel, N. (2013). Model-based reasoning. *Computers & Education*, 64, 131-142. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2012.11.014
- IIE. (2017). Open Doors: Profile of US study abroad students. [Data set]. Retrieved from https://www.iie.org/Research-and-Insights/Open-Doors/Data/US-Study-Abroad/Student-Profile
- James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. (2016). *Executive* summary of the report of the 2015 U.S. transgender survey. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality.
- Klein, S. (2018, June 20). Being transgender was considered a mental illness by the World

  Health Organization But that's finally changing. *Health*. Retrieved from

  https://www.health.com/sexual-health/transgender-mental-illness
- Learn International. (n. d.). Identity & diversity abroad. Retrieved from https://learninternational.ie/resources/identity-abroad/
- Lester, S. (1999). An introduction to phenomenological research. Retrieved from http://devmts.org.uk/resmethy.pdf

- Levitt, H. M., & Ippolito, M. R. (2014). Being transgender: The experience of transgender identity development. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 61(12), 1727-1758. DOI: 10.1080/00918369.2014.951262
- Milligan, K. (2014, February 20). Language matters [Blog post]. *CitizensProject*. Retrieved from http://www.citizensproject.org/2014/02/20/language-matters/
- Morgan, E. M. (2013). Contemporary issues in sexual orientation and identity development in emerging adulthood. *Emerging Adulthood*, 1(1), 52-66. DOI: 10.1177/2167696812469187
- Mustanski, B., & Liu, R. T. (2013). A longitudinal study of predictors of suicide attempts among lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender youth. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 42(4), 437-448. DOI: 10.1007/s10508-012-0013-9
- NCTE. (n. d.). Issues Youth & students. Retrieved from https://transequality.org/issues/youth-students
- NCTE. (2018, October 5). Understanding non-binary people: How to be respectful and supportive. Retrieved from https://transequality.org/issues/resources/understanding-non-binary-people-how-to-be-respectful-and-supportive
- Nuttbrock, L., Rosenblum, A., & Blumenstein, R. (2002). Transgender identity affirmation and mental health. *The International Journal of Transgenderism*, *6*(4). Retrieved from https://www.atria.nl/ezines/web/IJT/97-03/numbers/symposion/ijtvo06no04\_03.htm
- Oswald, R. F., Blume, L. B., & Marks, S. R. (2005). Decentering heteronormativity: a model for family studies. In V. L. Bengston, A. C. Acock, K. R. Allen, P. Dilworth-Anderson, & D.

- M. Klein (Eds.), *Sourcebook of family theory and research* (pp. 143–165). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Plummer, K. (2015). Critical humanism. In *Cosmopolitan sexualities: Hope and the humanist imagination* (pp. 20-22). Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Poster, M. (1995). Postmodern virtualities. In *The second media age* (pp. 23-42). Cambridge, MA: Polity Press.
- Ratner, C. (2002). Subjectivity and objectivity in qualitative methodology. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, *3*(3). Retrieved from http://www.qualitativeresearch.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/829/1800
- Rossman, G. B., & Rallis, S. F. (2017). *An introduction to qualitative research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Roulston, K. (2018, January 18). Triangulation in qualitative research [Blog post]. *QualPage*. Retrieved from https://qualpage.com/2018/01/18/triangulation-in-qualitative-research/
- Saldana, J. (2009). An introduction to codes and coding. In *The coding manual for qualitative* researchers (pp. 1-31). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Schreiber, K. (2016, December 6). Why transgender people experience more mental health issues. *Psychology Today*. Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-truth-about-exercise-addiction/201612/why-transgender-people-experience-more-mental-health

- Schwartz, S. J., Côté, J. E., & Arnett, J. J. (2005). Identity and agency in emerging adulthood:

  Two developmental routes in the individualization process. *Youth & Society*, *37*(2), 201-229. DOI: 10.1177/0044118X05275965
- Spall, S. (1998). Peer debriefing in qualitative research: Emerging operational models.

  \*Qualitative Inquiry, 4(2), 280-292. https://doi.org/10.1177/107780049800400208
- Steber, C. (2017, December 26). 11 subtle signs someone may be uncomfortable around you. *Bustle*. Retrieved from https://www.bustle.com/p/11-subtle-signs-someone-may-be-uncomfortable-around-you-7662695
- Tarrant, M. A., Rubin, D. L., & Stoner, L. (2014). The added value of study abroad: Fostering a global citizenry. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 18(2), 141-161. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315313497589
- Thurmond, V. A. (2004). The point of triangulation. *The Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 33(3), 253-258. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1547-5069.2001.00253.x
- Toomey, R. B., McGuire, J. K., & Russell, S. T. (2012). Heteronormativity, school climates, and perceived safety for gender nonconforming peers. *Journal of Adolescence*, *35*(1), 187-196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.03.001
- Valens, A. (2018, February 13). A guide to understanding cisgender privilege. *The Daily Dot*.

  Retrieved from https://www.dailydot.com/irl/what-is-cisgender/
- Vomiera, J. (2018, January 29). Is the world more accepting of transgender people? Yes, but many people still aren't. *Global News*. Retrieved from https://globalnews.ca/news/3991849/transgender-people-world-accepting-ipsos-poll/

- Weissman, C. G. (2017, November 11). 2017 was the deadliest year for transgender people.

  \*FastCompany\*. Retrieved from https://www.fastcompany.com/40498772/2017-was-the-deadliest-year-for-transgender-people
- Westin, K. (1991). Families we choose: Lesbians, gays, kindship. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.

# **Appendix A: Human Subjects Review Application**



# **Human Subjects Review Application**

The researcher has the primary responsibility to ensure safe research design and to protect human participants from all types of harm. Research that exposes human subjects to the risk of unreasonable harm shall not be conducted. The Institutional Review Board (IRB) has the primary responsibility for determining whether the proposed research design exposes subjects to risk of harm.

All materials must be typed; handwritten materials will be returned.

**DO NOT** begin contacting potential project participants or data collection until the IRB notifies you that your project has been approved.

**DO NOT** leave a question blank in Section III; write "N/A" if a question does not apply to the application. Unsigned or incomplete applications will be returned for resubmission.

#### **Section I**

Researcher Nicholas McIntyre		
E-mail Nicholas.mcintyre@mail.sit.edu Phone +353 83 434 6364		
Graduate student ⊠ Faculty □ Staff □ SIT Study Abroad student □		
Advisor Dr. Alla Korzh		
Type of Project: Capstone 🗵 IPP 🗌 Independent Study 🔲 Faculty research 🗍		
Project Title The Experience of Transgender Students in Study Abroad Programming		
Project Site(s) Naas, Co. Kildare, Ireland; Various locations in the United States		
Practicum/Project Site Supervisory Organization <u>Learn International</u> Contact <u>Cara Simon</u> , +353 45 939		
773, cara@learninternational.ie		
Proposed project dates: from <u>September 5<sup>th</sup>, 2018</u> to <u>November 15<sup>th</sup>, 2018</u>		

#### **Section II**

Read and check all appropriate boxes.

My research does not need IRB review because it				
	Does not involve the participation of human subjects.			
If you checked the box above, make sure none of the elements under Exempt apply. Go to the end of the form, sign, have your advisor sign (digital signature), attach your proposal and submit to <a href="mailto:irb@sit.edu">irb@sit.edu</a>				
My research design may be EXEMPT because the research:				
	Involves the observation of public behavior			
	Is conducted in an educational setting (classroom) involving normal educational practices such as evaluating tests procedures, curricula, or lessons and does not identify subjects or pose any risk Involves surveying or interviewing pubic officials			
	Uses anonymous surveys, interviews, or observations of adults and poses no risks			
If you checked any of the EXEMPT boxes, please be sure none of the elements under Expedited and Full apply to your research. Go to the end of this form, sign, have your advisor sign (digital signature is fine), and attach your proposal, consent form, interview, survey or focus group questions and other relevant documents. Submit as one document to irb@sit.edu				
My r	esearch design may require an EXPEDITED review because the research:			
	Does not involve children or other vulnerable participants. Vulnerable participants are children, the economically or educationally disadvantaged, prisoners, refugees and others vulnerable in the local research context.			
	Involves individual or group contact in no risk/minimal risk circumstances and with non-sensitive topics.			
	Involves collecting data from voice, video, digital or image recordings made for research purposes.			
	Concerns individual or group characteristics or behavior (including, but not limited to, research on perception, cognition, motivation, identity, language, communication, cultural beliefs or practices, and social behavior.)			
	Uses surveys, interviews, oral histories, focus groups, program evaluations, human factors evaluations, or quality assurance methodologies in which subjects are or can be identified directly or indirectly			
	Was approved under 12 months ago, minor changes to the research design have been made and additional research will be conducted.			
If you checked any of the EXPEDITED boxes in section above, please read the next section on full review, determine if none of those factors applies, and continue to Section III, Question 1  My research design may require a FULL REVIEW because:  Children or vulnerable groups are involved (e.g. prisoners, educationally disadvantaged persons,				
	cognitively impaired persons, trauma survivors, or populations considered vulnerable in local social situations or cultural contexts).			
	Research involves the intentional deception of subjects, such that misleading or untruthful information will be provided to participants. Participants includes people being observed or interviewed as well as supervisors of those participants			

 $\boxtimes$ 

Projects use procedures that are personally intrusive, stressful, or potentially traumatic (stress can be physical, psychological, social, financial, or legal)

Research concerns sensitive subjects such as sexual attitudes, preferences, or practices; the use of alcohol, drugs, or other addictive products; activities that may be illegal, or likely to offend prevailing standards of ethical practice for a given country context.

Research may collect information

 $\boxtimes$ 

- that, if released, could reasonably be damaging to an individual's financial standing, employability, or reputation within the community;
- that, if disclosed, could reasonably lead to social stigmatization or discrimination;
- pertains to an individual's psychological well-being or mental health;
- that, if released would put the subject at risk of criminal or civil liability
- in other categories that may be considered sensitive because of specific cultural or other factors

#### **Section III**

All questions must be completed. If the question does not apply to your research please mark N/A. Please do not leave any questions blank. Incomplete applications will be returned and resubmission will be required.

1. Briefly describe the proposed project including the research question and objectives: The proposed research aims to investigate the following two research questions: 1) What is the experience of US transgender students in study abroad programming? and 2) How can knowledge of this experience inform effective practices to provide transgender students with an experience equitable to that of their cisgender peers? This research will utilize a phenomenological approach and identify no more than five transgender sojourners but will conduct at least three interviews with each participant. Because there is a scarcity of existing literature on this topic, one objective of this research is to provide a foundation through which future researchers can build upon. A second objective is to gain insight into potential roadblocks transgender students faced in both accessing study abroad programming and receiving a study abroad experience equitable to that of their cisgender peers. The researcher will use these insights to develop suggestions for best practices that study abroad organizations (universities, third party providers, etc.) can utilize to ensure their programming successfully facilitates transgender sojourners.

#### 2. Data Collection

- A. Please indicate the number of participants by age and gender:
  - a. N/A Children (under 18 years of age), female N/A male N/A other N/A
     b. Adults (over 18 years of age), female N/A male N/A other 5. As participants will all identify somewhere under the transgender/non-binary umbrella, I do not wish to presume what the final gender make-up will look like, or what gender identity the

selected participants will choose to identify themselves as. However, each participant will fall between the ages of 18 and 25.

- B. Does the study involve any vulnerable populations? Yes No If yes, please explain. Those who identify as transgender face rampant discrimination, both in the United States and abroad. This has become especially volatile in recent years as the demand for transgender representation and equity has grown internationally. The researcher will ensure participants are aware of the potentially triggering nature of the research and the interview process, with explicit guidance that they are allowed to end their participation in the research at any time.
- C. What will participants be asked to do? (Append interview questions, focus group questions, survey instruments, and other relevant materials) Participants will agree to a minimum of three interviews, each focusing on specific portions of the study abroad experience: Predeparture, in country, and re-entry. I will also include participants in the process of developing the findings to solicit their feedback about any patterns emerging or corrections they wish to make to transcripts, including allowing for any post-interview desires that I omit the contents of their interview from the final results.
- D. If participants are interviewed, will you conduct the interview yourself and, if not, who will? In what language(s) will participants be interviewed? Where will these interviews take place? I will conduct all interviews with the participants. I will conduct interviews in English via online communication tools like Skype or Google Hangouts. Participants will select the medium of interview they feel most comfortable with.
- E. How many meetings will you hold with participants and where will these meetings be held? (Will it become a burden to the participants of the research?) A minimum of three interviews

will be held with each participant in keeping with the tradition of phenomenological research. The interviews will take place online. However, the informed consent form will notify participants that they are allowed and encouraged to stop the interview or their participation in the research at any time and for any reason without fear of reprisal from the interview. I will allow the participants to determine the time that works best for their schedule to allow for a maximum level of comfort on the part of the participants. Should a participant indicate that their involvement in the research has caused undue stress or has become a burden, the researcher will support the participant in either terminating their involvement in the research or adapting necessary parts of the interview process to fully accommodate the participant.

- F. How will participants be recruited? Recruitment of participants will take place through utilization of researcher's own contacts, as well as a network of international educators based primarily in the United States. This method is ideal for this research because of the sensitive nature of the topic, as well as the potential power dynamics between a cisgender researcher and a transgender participant.
- G. Are participants compensated in some form? If yes, please describe. Yes \sum No \times
- H. Explain your sampling protocol. What are the criteria for including or excluding participants? How will you select potential participants? Selected participants will meet three criteria: Identification as transgender or gender non-binary, participation in at least one study abroad program, and between the ages of 18 and 25. This sampling protocol falls in line with the theoretical selection of the research participants, and it is important that all participants meet these three criteria to maintain consistency in the findings. The researcher will rely on personal contacts and the recommendations of a professional network to suggest participants. Due to the desired small sample size, the researcher will make all attempts to neutrally select participants, that is, select participants without considering if their overall study abroad experience was positive or negative, which could skew the findings towards a particular result.
- I. How will you protect participants from feeling pressured to participate in the study due to any power differential? For instance, if there is a formal relationship between researcher and participants (teacher/student, aid worker/client) that might influence a participant's ability to refuse to participate, identify alternative options to participation in the study. The researcher will rely on professional contacts to help secure participants. Having a contact who can vouch for the researcher's credibility and sensitivity to the research topic may help in securing participants as they will enter the interview process with an awareness of the researcher's sensitivity to the topic. The researcher will ensure that participants are always aware of their ability to decline answering any question at any time or terminate their involvement in the research at any time. This will include written instructions through an informed consent form and verbal reminders prior to all interviews of the voluntary nature of the study. The researcher will make all attempts to have participants control the time, medium, duration, and overall atmosphere of their participation to ensure they are as comfortable as possible and feel secure in their participation.
- J. How might participation in this study benefit participants (there may be no benefit)? Through their reflections in the interviews, participants may develop a better understanding of their own experiences in study abroad programming, as well as potentially aiding in the development of best practices for the equitable inclusion of transgender students in study abroad programming.

K. Do participants risk any stress or harm by participating in this research? Yes  $\bowtie$  No  $\bigcap$  If yes, describe the risk or harm and the safeguards employed to minimize the risks. The researcher will inform participants of the potential stresses and mental health risks prior to their participation in the research via an informed consent form. These risks could include, but are not limited to, mental stress regarding the discussion of an identity they may not feel fully comfortable with when recalling distressful experiences associated with their identity disclosure in the past; the potential familial reaction upon discovery of participation in this research should the participant have not already disclosed their preferred gender identity; or stigmatization at school regarding the participant's gender identity if classmates discover the participant's part in this research. The researcher will make clear that all information that could identify the participant will be redacted from transcripts and final results, and that the participant is empowered to request further information be redacted with no judgement from the researcher. Furthermore, upon securing the final roster of participants, the researcher will develop individualized resources for each participant based on their geographic location that the participant can use if they choose to. These resources could include mental health professionals, transgender support groups, providers located at their college campus, etc. L. Will participants receive a summary of results? Yes No How will you disseminate the results to them? The researcher will keep participants informed of the state of the research, preliminary findings, and final results to solicit feedback. The researcher will distribute these results via an e-mail address that the participant provides. Participants will receive the final capstone paper as well as the final capstone presentation. M. Indicate what type of consent you will obtain and explain any waiver of written consent. For research with children you will need a minor assent and parental consent form. The researcher will develop an informed consent form that each participant must complete to participate in the research. This form will detail the nature of the research, the rights of the participant, the

a. Written
b. Electronic
c. Oral

d. If your subjects are non-English speakers, explain how you will obtain consent/assent. N/A

potential stressors of the research, and the resources the researcher will provide each participant to safeguard against these stressors. Participants will indicate the level of participation they feel comfortable with and indicate their consent via signature. Participants will submit this form to the researcher who will provide his signature before returning a copy to the participant.

(Append sample consent/assent language, including consent forms for each type of research participant)

- 3. How will the following be addressed?
  - A. Privacy: Protection of participant rights as a person to control access to oneself (intellectual, physical, and behavioral). To maintain the privacy of the participants the researcher will require each participant complete and submit a form indicating their informed consent before conducting any interviews. Participants will also select the time and medium of the interview to ensure they can be in a space they find most suitable for their desired level of privacy. Because the interviews will take place virtually, the researcher will always ensure that the location they conduct the interview in is private and will not risk any non-participating individual overhearing any discussion or information mentioned during the interview. The researcher will also make sure participants are aware of their rights to always request the researcher omit specific pieces of data from the final results, even if the participant had originally consented to their use. Because of the population this research proposes to study, it is paramount that all participants feel comfortable and at ease with their input.
  - B. Protection of participant information:
    - a. Anonymity (protecting names and other unique identifiers of participants): To maintain the anonymity of participants, names cannot be collected. Subjects cannot be identifiable in any way.

To protect anonymity, the researcher will inform the participants that the final product will use no identifiable data that could expose their participation in this research. This will include information such as names, the participant's college, the program or provider name the participant studied with, etc. Additionally, the researcher will encourage participants to note any information they do not wish the researcher to include. In all cases the researcher will utilize appropriate language to protect the identity of participants. This could include the development of pseudonyms for participants, describing colleges by the type of university or traditional length of study (i.e., four-year liberal arts university), and referring to the continent or geographical region in which the participant studied instead of the specific city or country (i.e., the researcher would refer to a participant who studied in Beijing, China, as having studied in Asia).

b. Confidentiality (protecting data about participants): How is access to data protected? How will data be stored and for how long? Will it be used in the future and, if so, how will permission for further use be obtained? Will your data be accessible online? The intended use of the research data, as stated in the informed consent form, and the actual use of data by the researcher in practice must be consistent.

To ensure confidentiality the researcher will protect all audio recordings with passwords and will store them on a password protected personal computer. The researcher will store this data for the duration of the research period and will destroy the data following the successful completion of the research. Other researchers may utilize the findings as the researcher presents them in the final products for further studies, but the specific transcripts and audio recordings will remain completely confidential and available only to the researcher and the corresponding participant, should they request a copy. Tell us about when the data will be deleted (upon completion of the project or you will store it for some years?)

- 4. Does your study require approval from an external IRB in addition to the SIT IRB? Yes  $\square$  No  $\boxtimes$  If yes, please identify the institution as well as your plans for seeking approval:  $\underline{N/A}$
- 5. If necessary, please discuss other details or procedures of the study that should be known by the Institutional Review Board: N/A

By initialing below, I certify that all of the above information (and that attached) is true and correct to the best of my knowledge and that I agree to fully comply with all of the program's ethical guidelines as noted above and as presented in the program and/or discussed elsewhere in program materials. I further acknowledge that I will not engage in research activities until my advisor has notified me that both my proposal and my Human Subjects Review application are approved.

Student's full name (printed)	<del></del>
NCM	_12/08/2018_
Student's initials	Date
ATTACHMENTS INCLUDED AS A (CHECK ALL THAT ARE ATTACE)  Proposal Recruitment letters or fliers Informed consent form, Minor consent form, Parental consent form Observation guide	HED):    Interview guide   Survey instrument   Instructions to informants     Organization letter of support   External IRB documents   Other(s) (please specify):
The faculty advisor's initials confir approved for submission to the IRB f	ms that the composition of this proposal has been supervised and or review.
AK	_August 23, 2018
Advisor's initials	Date
Advisor's name printed:	Alla Korzh
Submission Instructions: Please subm	nit application AS ONE FILE to irb@sit edu. Submission must come

Submission Instructions: Please submit application AS ONE FILE to <u>irb@sit.edu</u>. Submission must come from your official SIT email with the following file name: last\_first\_type (example: Smith\_Jane\_expedited.docx; Nguyen\_Viet\_exempt.docx).

# **Appendix B: Informed Consent Form**

Informed Consent to Participate in a Research Study Entitled:

The Experience of Transgender Students in Study Abroad Programming

You are invited to participate in the research for an independent practitioner inquiry capstone entitled *The Experience of Transgender Students in Study Abroad Programming*, conducted by Nick McIntyre in fulfilment of the capstone requirements for the School of International Training's (SIT) International Education master's degree program.

This research aims to investigate the experiences of transgender sojourners who have participated in at least one study abroad program. Participation in this study will involve consenting to three interviews with the researcher. Each interview will last between 30 minutes and 1 hour. With your consent, the researcher will record each interview and transcribe the recordings following the completion of the interview.

Your participation in this study is voluntary. You are encouraged to voice any concerns or questions to the researcher at any time and are also supported in requesting the researcher make certain provisions regarding your participation. These provisions could include, but are not limited to, a desire to not have interviews be recorded, withdrawal from the interview process at any time with no questions or reprisal from the researcher, or a request that the researcher retract your interviews from the final product. As this study could involve the discussion of potentially stressful or triggering issues, the researcher will also provide a list of resources tailored to your geographic location that you may utilize if needed, as well as more general, globally accessible resources.

All audio recordings and transcripts from the interviews will remain confidential. The researcher will store the recordings and transcripts on a password protected device that only the researcher will have access to. Additionally, the researcher will remove any information from the final paper and presentation that could identify you as a participant in this study such as name, university affiliation, country of origin, etc. You are also encouraged to request the redaction of specific information. The researcher will share, upon request, any transcripts of your interviews with you and only you. The researcher will also ensure that, as a participant in the research study, you are updated with the overall research process, including initial findings and overall themes. You are strongly encouraged to give feedback on this process. Upon completion of the research process the researcher will destroy all audio recordings and transcripts of your interviews. Finally, as a participant in the research, the researcher will make available to you the final paper and presentation.

If at any point you have questions about the research, you may contact the researcher at <u>nicholas.mcintyre@mail.sit.edu</u> or by phone at +353 83 434 6364. Additionally, you may also contact the researcher's advisor Dr. Alla Korzh at <u>alla.korzh@sit.edu</u> or +1 802-258-3395.

Please indicate your choice below:	
☐ I consent to participate in this research st	udy and have my individual interviews recorded
$\square$ I consent to participate in this research st individual interviews	udy but do not consent to the recording of my
$\square$ I <b>do not</b> consent to participate in this reso	earch
I have read the above and I understand its coacknowledge that I am 18 years of age or old	ontents and I agree to participate in the study. I der. I give my consent to be recorded.
Participant's signature	Date:
Researcher's signature	Date:

## **Appendix C: Interview Guide**

# <u>Interview 1 - Pre-departure:</u>

- 1. Tell me about yourself. What are you studying, or did you study in school?
- 2. What identities are important to you?
- 3. What attracted you to study abroad as an educational option?
- 4. How did you decide which study abroad program to participate in?
- 5. What was the experience like leading up to your participation in the program?
- 6. What sorts of hesitations did you have regarding your participation, if any?
- 7. Is there anything you would like to add?

# <u>Interview 2 - In Country:</u>

- 1. How would you describe your experience abroad, from start to finish?
- 2. What is the most positive memory you have of your study abroad experience?
- 3. How did you get along with the other students in your program?
- 4. Were there any instances, either as part of the program or within the culture of the country you were studying in, were you felt you were viewed as the "other"?
- 5. What is the most negative memory you have of your study abroad experience?
- 6. How did you deal with the challenges brought on by this or any other negative experiences?
- 7. Is there anything you would like to add?

### Interview 3 - Re-entry:

- 1. Overall, from pre-departure to re-entry, how would you describe your study abroad experience?
- 2. What events occurred during your program that continued to impact your daily life, positively or negatively, upon completion of the program?
- 3. How did any re-entry activities organized by your provider, such as reunions, presentations, meetings, etc., help you adjust to life back in the United States?
- 4. If you decided to participate in another study abroad program, what sorts of provisions (marketing, staff members, financial aid, etc.) would convince you to enroll in a specific program?
- 5. What recommendations would you share with other gender non-binary students who might be considering study abroad
- 6. What recommendations would you share with study abroad professionals working with gender non-binary students?
- 7. Is there anything you would like to add?